Atlantic Beach Planning Commission                        
Page 5 of 5
January 26, 2017

Town of Atlantic Beach Comprehensive Plan
Planning Commission Meeting & Public Hearing
1010 32nd Avenue South, North Myrtle Beach, SC  29582

Thursday, January 26, 2017
3:00 p.m.
MINUTES
All FOIA Requirements Have Been Met

Planning Commissioners Present:

Orton Bellamy, Chair
Derrick R. Stevens, Vice Chair

Esco McFadden
Timothy Vereen

Poterressia McNeil

Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments:

Tom Britton
Adam Ronan

Staff present:
Benjamin Quattlebaum, Town Manager 

Cheryl Pereira, Town Clerk
1.
Call to Order:

Orton Bellamy called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m.


A.
Roll Call: Roll call was taken.  

B.
Welcome:  Orton Bellamy welcomed all present and thanked those who'd assisted with the development of the plan.

C.
Moment of Silence:  A moment of silence was observed.
2.
Approval of Minutes:

It was properly moved and seconded that the minutes from January 12, 2017 be approved.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The minutes were approved.

3.
Old Business: (none)
4.
New Business: 

A.
Public Hearing -- Comprehensive Plan:  Mr. Britton indicated there were no members of the public present to address the Planning Commission.

B. 
Comprehensive Plan -- Action Item: 


Tom Britton said everyone had received a hard copy of the plan, and had provided a digital copy prior to the meeting.  Implementation strategies have been incorporated into one section, as well as an introduction, and a pagination error has been corrected.

Tom Britton said changes were made as a result of comments received in the Priority Investment element.  Those changes include: 


1) In the Priority Investment element, page 118, a comment had been received from North Myrtle Beach regarding a timeline of upcoming projects, so the 2017-2019 timeframe has been incorporated for those projects.  On page 120, there is an amount reflected which is unfunded.  Two minor changes have been made to the map insert, a spelling correction and addition of the phrase, "provide for transitional mitigation or buffering," which means that development should include planning to separate single-family use from medium-density uses, in addition to some transitional buffer from some commercial uses to housing uses.  


Additionally, on page 66, goal H3, the original draft prohibited single-family housing.  Revisions have been made based on discussion on the Land Use element, wherein Ocean Boulevard is anticipated to remain closed.

Chairman Orton Bellamy asked for clarification on goal H4 on page 66.  Ms. McNeil said it should preclude condominiums in the zoning, though hotels would be allowable, because the property owners would outvote them.  It was asked whether it wouldn't also increase the tax base, and where condominiums might be placed.  Chairman Orton Bellamy said 30th and 31st included availability of condominiums, and asked about height restrictions.


Tom Britton said the Master Plan had included height limitation in that waterfront district, with a tapered height, capping it ultimately at 200 feet.  Currently, there is no restriction.  As far as the goal, currently the language reads "may," as opposed to "shall."  If the Commission is adamant that condominiums should not be allowed, the wording can be stricken.  If the Commission is uncertain, then the more permissive language of "may" can be left in.  Ms. McNeil said condominiums should be precluded on the oceanfront.  Chairman Orton Bellamy said the map indicated the first row showed condominiums.  After some discussion, the existing language was requested to be stricken.  Tom Britton clarified that the word, "condominium," was being stricken from H4.

Chairman Orton Bellamy asked if the height restrictions were part of the Master Plan.  Tom Britton said that was so, and that the Land Use Element makes reference to the setbacks and dimensional standards.


Chairman Orton Bellamy asked to look at the Land Use Element on page 71.  Tom Britton directed the Commission's attention to page 78, which includes a description of different districts.  Along the oceanfront, there are two different potential districts, Waterfront 1 and Waterfront 2.  Waterfront 1 limits heights to 85 feet, with increasing setbacks above elevation of 45 feet.  Waterfront 2, the maximum in the Master Plan is 200 feet, with setbacks which vary by height.  Mr. Britton said the thought was that the buildings were tapered to preserve the view of the ocean.  

Chairman Orton Bellamy asked if 200 feet would be 20 stories.  Tom Britton said that was a good estimate, and that they'd tried to keep the dimensional standards consistent with those discussed and agreed to in the Master Plan.  


Chairman Orton Bellamy recognized Mayor Jake Evans, who said he had no comments to offer.


Tom Britton provided a page from the Master Plan showing the setbacks from different streets at different heights.  Beyond 45 feet in height, the setbacks increase.  Mr. Britton asked for a few minutes to look for the word "condominium," throughout the plan.  

Tom Britton directed the Commission to page 64, asking if the word "condominium" should be stricken from that page as well.  Ms. McNeil asked if the designation "seasonal" would include condominiums.  Osco McFadden said the designation "multistory housing" would include condominiums.  Tom Britton suggested if condominiums were of concern, that word could be eliminated in the plan to present to Council.  Given the concerns about whether "seasonal" or "transient" could be condominiums, a line could be added saying that condominiums should be discouraged, with a higher level of evaluation for buildings on the oceanfront, that might address some of the concern regarding seasonal and transient housing.  Ms. McNeil said she preferred to definitely preclude condominiums from the oceanfront, in language which cannot be misconstrued.

Tom Britton asked her what she meant by condominiums.  Ms. McNeil said it would be housing units purchased by individuals.  There was a question as to whether Ms. McNeil preferred the oceanfront to be rentals.  Tom Britton said he thought the term was a horizontal property regime, where there are individually owned units.  

Tom Britton then moved to the transportation element, highlighting an example of what traffic would be.  He said he didn't see any need to amend the language, as it only reflected potential traffic in given conditions.


Tom Britton indicated they'd be striking "condominium" language on page 64 and 66.  Chairman Orton Bellamy asked Ms. McNeil to clarify earlier conversation, and she said eliminating the word "multifamily units," which she said would eliminate condominiums.  Chairman Orton Bellamy said the page in question contained the word "multistory."  Ms. McNeil said she didn't want to leave ambiguity to be exploited, but that she had no problem with hotels.


Tom Britton said doing a word search only turned up the two references to condominiums on pages 64 and 66.  He was asked if he could search for "multifamily."


There was discussion between Commission members.  Tom Britton asked what the Commission was trying to prevent by way of precluding condominiums.  The consensus was that the Commission preferred hotels and restaurants.  Mr. Britton asked if a hotel creating long-term accommodation would be a concern, and was told it would not.  Tom Britton invited the Commission to look at page 80, the future land use map, and the waterfront mixed use, which is high density.  He said this is the future land use map and will be what zoning is based on.   He also directed them to the waterfront mixed use medium density, which is along the oceanfront, and also provides types of uses potentially permitted.  He then said if multi-family units were of concern, that language could be changed to include in parentheses, "excluding condominiums," in both descriptions.  A word search turned up no other references to the objectionable language.  Tom Britton then reiterated the striking of the language "condominium" on pages 64 and 66, and then the two places the words "excluding condominiums" would be included on behind page 80 in the descriptions of Waterfront Mixed Use high and medium density.   Tom Britton then said other corrections had been inserted based on previous meetings and comments received.

Chairman Orton Bellamy said it remained the Commission's position that the Ocean Boulevard should remain closed.  Tom Britton said the plan still included the options of either open or closed, with maps reflecting each.


Osco McFadden asked about making 4th Avenue one-way.  Tom Britton said it had been discussed four or five meetings past, and so was included in the Transportation Element to be presented to Council.  Timothy Vereen asked why the residents wanted the road to run only one way.  Chairman Osco McFadden said the people who live on the street preferred it for safety reasons.


Chairman Orton Bellamy recognized Councilwoman Josephine Isom.  Councilwoman Isom said making the street one way had been discussed before, and she supported that initiative, for safety reasons.  Councilwoman Isom said she'd lost a truck to an accident just recently.  Tom Britton said that would be done through SCDOT, and directed the Commission's attention to page110 where 4th Avenue was addressed as a potential future condition, including not only one way but some proposals about widening, shifting, and buffering.  He said when the Town approaches SCDOT, it would need to have a very good plan in place.  Mr. Britton noted that the pavement presently is wide enough for two vehicles, and so suggested the Town include as part of the plan something to limit the width of the paved area.

Chairman Orton Bellamy acknowledged Councilwoman Isom's loss of a vehicle, and said more information on accidents involved with that road would be helpful to persuade SCDOT.  Councilwoman Isom said traffic noise on 29th from traffic is problematic.  Chairman Orton Bellamy said Council might look into limiting hours of operation.  Timothy Vereen asked if patrolmen could help with the road on the weekends.  


There were no further questions with respect to the Comprehensive Plan.


Tom Britton said if the Commission were inclined to recommend approval of the plan to Council, someone would need to make a motion including the changes made that meeting, and to adopt the resolution.  Once the resolution is adopted, it will be read into the record.


Chairman Orton Bellamy reiterated that there would be changes on pages 64 and 66, and for LU3.  

It was properly moved and seconded to recommend Council to adopt the Comprehensive Plan and approve the resolution with the corrections on page 64 and 66, and the map LU3.  A roll call vote was taken.  Chairman Orton Bellamy, Vice Chair Osco McFadden, Timothy Vereen, Poterressia McNeil and Derrick R. Stevens voted aye.  The motion carried unanimously.


Chairman Orton Bellamy read "A Resolution Recommending Adoption of the Comprehensive Plan for the Town of Atlantic Beach, South Carolina," into the record.


Chairman Orton Bellamy asked about zoning timeline.  Mr. Quattlebaum said he thought it was four months after adoption of the Comprehensive Plan, and said he would like to start it sooner rather than later.  He said the first public hearing would be in March, and hoped to begin work on the Land Management Ordinance in April.


After some discussion, Chairman Orton Bellamy said the first public hearing would be Monday, March 6, 2017 at 6 p.m.  The second Town Council meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 3, 2017 at 6 p.m.  Projected start date of the Land Management working session will be in May of 2017.


Tom Britton said it had been a pleasure working with the Commission.  Chairman Orton Bellamy thanked Tom Britton and Adam Ronan, the staff of Town Hall, and the Town Council members for their work and help in crafting the plan.


Mayor Jake Evans and Councilwoman Josephine Isom thanked the Commission for their work.

7.
Adjournment:  It was properly moved and seconded that the Planning Commission adjourn.  Chairman Orton Bellamy adjourned the meeting at 4:09 p.m.
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